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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
April 12, 2011
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Ruby Clark, Monica Dock, Boyd Walker
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Town Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust, Town STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin.
Guests Present:  James Fitzgerald, Lee Smiley, Sonny Williams, Caleb Keckler, Roberta Lyle, Larry Spangler. 
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:
None.
Review of Minutes:
Town Manager Spitzer gave Council a corrected page 3 for the March 8, 2011 minutes.  
Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes as presented.  
Carried by unanimous voice vote.   

Consideration of Bills:
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to pay bills listed and any other bills that may come up this month.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Councilor Funkhouser stated the Sewer and Water Committee again met in April.  Discussion was on fire hydrants, water, lines, cost estimates on projects.  Mr. Funkhouser stated they are going to apply for a planning grant, at no cost to the Town, to study new hydrants and water lines.  Mr. Funkhouser stated the Committee would meet again after information on the grant is received.

Town Manager Spitzer stated the Ordinance Committee is working on section 6 “fees” to reflect current prices, and this will be ready in May for public comment. 
Town Manager Spitzer stated the Finance Committee will meet again later in April.
Police Activity Report:
Sgt. Grimm stated a children playing sign is needed at the corner of 13th and Fitzlee Streets, and a deaf child area sign is needed on the upper end of Pocahontas Street, and asked for Council’s approval to put these up.  Council gave the ok and told Town Manager Spitzer to check into this.
Sgt. Grimm stated he attended the 25th Annual VASOTA Conference in Williamsburg and it was very informative and helpful.  Sgt. Grimm stated he learned interviewing techniques for child victims of sex crimes.  

Sgt. Grimm stated he had received the permit from VDOT to put up signs ?????????? and needs recommendation from Council ?????????


Old Business:

James Fitzgerald asked Council for a continuance on his agreement with the Town to have the trailer on his property converted to a permanent building by April 15, 2011.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated he had siding on one side; however, he stated he had run out of money and it would take about four (4) months to get this project finished.  Mr. Fitzgerald then stated he needed another two (2) months or through the summer.  
Motion by Susan Wood to deny Mr. Fitzgerald’s request for an extension beyond the original April 15, 2011 deadline.
No Second, Motion Died.
Motion by Mike Turner to give Mr. Fitzgerald a 15-day extension until April 30, 2011.

Motion Revised by Monica Dock to give Mr. Fitzgerald a 15-day extension until April 30, 2011, when he will have the building completed including the inspection, with the exception of the shingle roof and the old building torn down, which will be finished by June 1, 2011.  Seconded by Mike Turner.
Carried by raising of right hand, 5-1 (Wood dissenting vote).

Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he will make a document with the revised dates and forward to Town Manager Spitzer for Mr. Fitzgerald to sign.

Town Manager Spitzer gave an update on the well grant, stating the Town will apply for a $30,000 SERCAP grant, which begins July 1, 2011.

Town Manager Spitzer gave an update on the bridge at the confluence of the James and Maury Rivers, stating the Department of Game and Inland Fisheries sent plans to CSX Railroad for a new bridge.  Mr. Spitzer stated CSX is reviewing the plans and will get back to him in May.

Councilor Walker made a comment on the fifth item in the February 14, 2011 meeting minutes when Council met to set goals for 2011, stating that there is nothing in the Glasgow Town Code stating how long a Council member can be on vacation.

Town Manager Spitzer stated Lee Smiley of 1333 Smiley Lane had a sewer problem on his property in November 2010 and had to dig up the pavement on the road to fix the problem.  Mr. Spitzer stated it has been in contention whether Smiley Lane is owned by the Town or Mr. Smiley and it was discovered that the Town has owned the road since 1972.  As Mr. Smiley was initially told the road did not belong to the Town, he paid to have the road paved without the Town’s permission.  Mr. Spitzer stated that Town Code Section 14-5 specifies that the Town is responsible for only 6 feet off the main line, which in this case runs along Blue Ridge Road.  Mr. Spitzer continued that Town Code states the Town is responsible for extending the sewer to the boundary of the property; however, when over six feet, the owner of the land must pay for this cost of this extension.  Mr. Spitzer stated that under Town Code Section 2, A and B, of Sewer Discharge Control Ordinance, it states that a sewer interceptor is anything 8 inches or above and Mr. Smiley’s line is 4 inches and would be considered a lateral from the main line to the property boundary.  Mr. Spitzer continued that according to Town Code that a Town interceptor or lateral owned by the property owner shall be fixed and paid for by the owner, and since Mr. Smiley’s father bought the material to have the line put in, Mr. Smiley would own the sewer line.  Mr. Spitzer stated the question is if the Town will repair Smiley Lane after being torn up to fix the sewer problem.  

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Boyd Walker to have the Town repair Mr. Smiley’s road. ??? does this mean fix the holes and/or pave???
Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

It was established that the 4 inch line that is currently there was put in by the Town and the Town is responsible from the main line to Mr. Smiley’s clean-out, and any lateral off that the Town is responsible for the first 6 feet. ????????????? 

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner that the 4 inch line that currently connects from the main line, which runs along Blue Ridge Road, and runs to the property boundary, being Smiley Lane, was put in by the Town of Glasgow and the Town of Glasgow is responsible from the main line to Mr. Smiley’s clean-out. ?????????
Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

 New Business:  

Mr. Spitzer stated he had received two responses to Glasgow’s RFP for preparation of financial documents to be submitted to the auditors.  Mr. Spitzer stated the first was from Mary Earhart, who the Town has used for three (3) years at the cost of $6,500 for 2010.  Mr. Spitzer stated Ms. Earhart does the prep work once a year.  Mr. Spitzer continued that the second reply was from VML VaCO Finance, at the rate of $95/hour plus 15% for expenses while on site, which should be about 70 hours and travel time.  Mr. Spitzer stated VML will do audit preparation quarterly and will help with any problems.  

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Monica Dock for the Town of Glagow to use VML VaCo Finance for audit preparation for this year.

Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

Mr. Spitzer stated the Town sponsored ES Day last year with a $250 donation and Community Watch is again asking for $250 donation this year.  Councilor Wood asked if Community Watch has money in the bank why they are asking the Town for money.  Sgt. Grimm stated Community Watch has sponsored “Movies in the Park”, flowers for the parks, Halloween bags for the community, the community garden, community teen dances, etc., and they get their money from fund raisers and donations.  Town Manager  Spitzer stated the $250 is already in this year’s budget, and Council agreed.
Town Manager Spitzer stated the Glasgow Ruritans have purchased a new town sign to replace the one that was torn down when the new bridge was being built.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had received a plat from VDOT showing the street right-of-way and gave several options.  Council agreed they would like the sign back where it originally was.

Glasgow Town STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin told Council he went to a Virginia Rural Water Conference in Salem April 5-6, 2011.  Mr. Rankin stated the Conference was very informative and he received CPU’s needed for his license.

Glasgow Town Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated he attended an 8-hour class in Norfolk to be recertified as a mosquito tech.  Mr. Falgoust stated he had worked under Rockbridge County’s applicator’s license, but now that they no longer have any one licensed due to retirement, he cannot spray for mosquitoes in Glasgow.  Mr. Falgoust stated he did not pass the test to receive his applicator’s license but will take the test again in the near future.  Councilor Funkhouser suggested checking with local pest control companies to see if Mr. Falgoust could work under their license.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he would check to see if he can find someone for Glasgow to work under that is registered under Section 8.
Mr. Spitzer stated he would check with VDOT regarding the children playing sign and the deaf child play area sign.

Mr. Spitzer stated the Riverfest Parade will be held on Saturday, June 11, 2011 @ 6PM and the Ruritans have asked for a noise variance for the parade, and for the carnival on June 9, 10, 11.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to allow the noise variance on June 9, 10, 11, 2011 for the Riverfest Carnival and on Saturday, June 11th for the Riverfest Parade.

Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

Public dismissed for Council to go into Executive Session.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser for Council to go into Executive Session.
Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark for Council to leave Executive Session.

Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner that Council only discussed what was to be discussed in Executive Session.

Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark to give Town Manager Spitzer permission to continue negotiations with Dollar General.

Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark for meeting to be adjourned at 9:40 PM.

Motion carried by unanimous voice vote.
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